HALEWOOD TOWN COUNCIL

At a Meeting of the Town Council held on Thursday, 16th October 2014 (7.00 pm), at Hollies Hall, the following members were
PRESENT

COUNCILLORS
T Powell (Chairman)




    K Dalton



N Hogg         



    T Fearns


             A Harvey         




    Mrs. E Finneran                        
 Mrs. S Powell  
    
    A Flute                                                  R Swann

    

         Ms. C Harris

                
Also in attendance:

G MacKenzie, Town Manager

L Joyner, Senior Administrator

Members of the Public – 4
67. APOLOGIES
Apologies for non-attendance were received and accepted from Cllr. Ms. M Grant and Cllr. G See.
68. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST IN ITEMS ON THE AGENDA

The following declarations of interest were received:-

Cllr. Mrs. E Finneran         Agenda item 13 Halewood Community Grants (Halewood Community Spirit)

Cllr. Mrs. E Finneran         Agenda item 17(a) Planning Applications

Cllr. Ms. C Harris              Agenda item 17(a) Planning Applications

Cllr. A Harvey                   Agenda item 17(a) Planning Applications

Cllr. T Powell                    Agenda item 17(a) Planning Applications

69. PUBLIC FORUM

Mr. G Tyrrell addressed the Council about the closure of Police Stations throughout Merseyside and asked that the Town Council support the re-opening of Leathers Lane Police Station, saying that Halewood should have an active Police force in light of the population of 32,000 residents which would increase with future residential development.
Mr. Tyrrell’s comments  were noted, and the Chair indicated that he would be advised of any future decisions that may be made by the Council, regarding this matter.
70. MINUTES 

RESOLVED:-  That the Minutes of the Town Council held on 16th September 2014 be approved as a correct
                       record and signed by the Chairman.
71. TOWN MANAGER’S INFORMATION UPDATE

The Town Manager gave an update of the following items:-
1. Refurbishment of Hollies Hall
2. Halewood Art for Halewood People
3. Local Government Pension Scheme – Employers Discretions
4. Local Advisory Groups (LAG)
5. Town Manager’s Holiday
RESOLVED:-  (i)  That the Town Manager’s report be noted. (A Copy of the report is filed with the minutes).
72.  CONCLUSION OF AUDIT 2013/2014 
The Town Manager presented a report on the conclusion of the Audit for 2013/14, and reported that one item had been raised during the Audit, which was answered and the Audit was signed off.

Cllr. Ms. Harris thanked the Town Manager on behalf of the Council for his excellent work in completing the Audit.
It was moved by Cllr. S Powell, seconded by Cllr. N Hogg , and 

RESOLVED:-   (a) That the report be noted. (A copy of the report is filed with the minutes)


(b) That the annual return for 2013-2014, having been certified by the External Auditor,



be noted.



(c) That the completed return be approved and accepted.



(d) That it be noted that the official “Notice of Conclusion of Audit” has, in accordance



with the Accounts and Audit (England) Regulations 2011, been displayed for a period of



14 days at various locations in the Township.

73. CHRISTMAS FESTIVE LIGHTING (T C Mtg. 16/09/14 Min. 60 Refers)
The report of the Town Manager, which provided an update the proposed additional festive lighting to be supplied this year was considered. It was indicated that a budget of £3,000 is available for this purpose. It was noted that a response was still awaited from the Shopping Area Managing Agents about the need for a second licence, if the Council was to go ahead with the installation of luminous braids between the lighting columns. 
It was moved by Cllr. A Harvey, seconded by Cllr. N Hogg, and 

RESOLVED:-   (a) That the report be noted. (A copy of the report is filed with the minutes)


(b) That including the cost of a second licence if required, the installation of braids between the 


lighting columns in the Halewood Shopping Area at a cost of £4.979, be approved.


(c) That approval be granted for the installation of a permanent external power supply at the

 Halewood Centre at a cost of £326.48, to illuminate the Christmas tree donated last year by 

 Jaguar Landrover.



(d)  That approval be granted for a tree and lighting to be installed outside Hollies Hall



 up to a cost of £300. 



(e) That virement of £2605.48 from the unspent specific reserve “Synthetic Surface Sinking
 Fund” to fund the additional expenditure for festive lighting be approved.
74.  CHRISTMAS AND NEW YEAR ARRANGMENTS 2014-2015
The Town Manager reported that both Hollies Hall and the Arncliffe Sports and Community Centre will, with the exception of bank and public holidays, (25th,26th December 2014 and 1st January 2015) be available for use during the festive period and a member of staff will be on duty.
It was moved by Cllr. R Swann, seconded by Cllr. N Hogg, and 

RESOLVED:-  (a) That the report be noted.  (A copy of the report is filed with the minutes)
(b) That the Town Manager uses his judgement, to make suitable arrangements for bar provision to be available to the public during the period between Christmas and New Year, so as to maximise income.

75. HALEWOOD CHRISTMAS CONCERT (TC Mtg. 16/09/14 Min. 59 Refers)
The Town Manager gave an update on the arrangements being made, in partnership with others, to hold a Christmas Concert at Halewood Academy on Thursday 11th December 2014. A budget plan was circulated for information and it was noted that the cost of tickets for the event would be £5 per person (concessions £3)

It was moved by Cllr. N Hogg, seconded by Cllr. Ms. C Harris, and 

RESOLVED:-   (a) That the report be noted. (A copy of the report is filed with the minutes)


(b) That the proposals for the Halewood Christmas Concert as contained in the report,


and payment of the Town Council’s contribution of £3,600, be approved.



(c) That it be agreed that the Town Council hold the accrued surplus as sustainability



funding for future years Christmas Concerts.

76. EMPLOYMENT POLICIES – DRIVING AT WORK
The Town Manager presented a report that outlined the development of a Driving at Work Policy to be applicable to all Town Council staff/volunteers. It was indicated that one of the recommendations of the Internal Auditor earlier in the year, was to ensure that where members of staff/volunteers of the Town Council use their private vehicle for Town Council business, their driver documents (Licence and MOT certificate(if required) and motor insurance policy are annually checked. It was noted if approved this Policy would replace the 2008 Work Related Road Safety Policy, given that the Council no longer leases a vehicle.
It was moved by Cllr. A Flute, seconded by Cllr. N Hogg, and 

RESOLVED:- (a) That the report be noted.  (A copy of the report is filed with the minutes)

          (b)  That the draft Driving at Work Policy be approved and adopted with immediate effect.
77. EXTERNAL BUILDING SIGNAGE

The Town Manager outlined proposals for new external signage to be installed at Hollies Hall and at the Arncliffe Centre.  Two quotations were presented for the supply and installation of signage.
It was moved by Cllr. R Swann, seconded by Cllr. Mrs. S Powell , and 

RESOLVED:- (a) That the report be noted.  (A copy of the report is filed with the minutes)

          (b) That the wording at the bottom of the Arncliffe sign be replicated on the sign


for Hollies Hall ie. “Licensed Function Suite and Sports Facilities for hire”.


          (c) That the contract for the supply and installation of the signs be awarded to



   C3 Imaging, at a total cost of £1660.00

          (d) That the Town Manager submit the appropriate Planning Applications.

78. REMEMBRANCE DAY SERVICE – 9TH NOVEMBER 2014

The Town Manager presented a report seeking nomination for a Town Council representative to attend the Remembrance Day Service, on Sunday 9th November 2014. It was noted that the 

Chairman and Vice Chair of the Council are unfortunately unable to attend the Service this year.
It was moved by Cllr. A Harvey , seconded by Cllr. Ms. C Harris , and 
RESOLVED:- (a) That the report be noted.  (A copy of the report is filed with the minutes)
                      (b) That Cllr. Mrs. E Finneran be nominated to officially represent the Town Council at the

           Remembrance Day Service, at St. Nicholas Church on 9th November 2014, and to lay a wreath at
                      the memorial on behalf of the Town Council.
79. APPLICATIONS FOR FREE OR CONCESSIONARY HIRE OF FACILITIES
The Council considered the following applications for concessionary hire.
(a) Halewood Community Spirit
Requesting concessionary hire of the Arncliffe Centre for a Spooktacular event on Friday 31st October 2014.

(b) Merseyside Arts & Theatre Education (MATE)
Requesting concessionary hire of the Arncliffe Centre on Saturday 15th November 2014 for “Happy Hours” Dramatic Performance.
(c) Merseyside Arts & Theatre Education (MATE)

Requesting concessionary hire of the Arncliffe Centre for Youth Theatre Rehearsals for 27 weeks for the purpose of holding Youth Theatre rehearsals. 
It was moved by Cllr. N Hogg, seconded by Cllr. T Fearns, and 

RESOLVED:-   (a) That Halewood Community Spirit be awarded free hire of the Arncliffe Centre for their


Spooktacular event on Friday 31st October 2014.



(b) That  MATE be awarded free hire of the Arncliffe Centre on Saturday 15th November



2014.



(c) That the application from MATE for Youth Rehearsals be deferred subject to further



discussions with the organisation relating to their hire of the Arncliffe Centre.
80. HALEWOOD COMMUNITY GRANTS FUND (HGCF)

The Council considered the following applications:-

(a) Application 14-15/5 – 9th Halewood Scout Group
An application from the Scout Group requested a grant towards the cost of purchasing tables and chairs for the Scout Hut in Hollies Road.
(b) Application 14-15/6 – Halewood Arts
An application was received from Halewood Arts requesting funding towards the cost of materials and artists fees to allow new members and families to take part in a Halloween Event in Sefton Park.
(c) Application 14-15/7 – Happy Feet
An application was received asking if the Town Council would consider providing a financial contribution towards the provision of Christmas Day Dinner and activities for older people.

(d) Merseyside Application 14-15/8 Arts & Theatre Education (MATE)
A request towards the cost of funding a Dramatic Production “A Midsummers Night’s Dream” was received from MATE.  
(e) Deferred Application – Halewood Community Spirit (TC Mtg. 16/09/14 Min. 63 Refers)

The Town Manager reported that the further information requested, in relation to the organisations application for funding towards the Spooktacular event, has now been received.

It was moved by Cllr. K Dalton, seconded by Cllr. N Hogg, and 

RESOLVED:- (i) That the report be noted.  (A copy of the report is filed with the minutes)


          (ii) That the Town Manager meet with the 9th Halewood Scout Group to discuss their


          requirements with a view to furniture being provided from surplus stock held by this Council.

          (iii) That, in accordance with the Local Government Act 1972 (S.145), a grant of 

          £250 be awarded to the Halewood Arts Association.

          (iv) That, in accordance with the Localism Act 2011 (Power of Competence), a grant of 


          £450 be awarded to the Happy Feet.

          (v) That, in accordance with the Local Government Act 1972 (S.145), a grant of 


          £250 be awarded to MATE.

          (vi) That, in accordance with the Localism Act 2011 (Power of Competence), expenditure of

          up to £250 in value, be approved towards the cost of the Town Council providing food and drink
                      at the Spooktacular event.

81. SCHEDULE OF PAYMENTS

RESOLVED:-   That the schedule of payments, addendum, pre-payments and direct debits amounting to 


£48,159.97  be approved.
82. REPORTS FROM CONFERENCE/REPRESENTATIVE BODIES

The following reports were received from members:-
(a) Cllr. Mrs. E Finneran – Ballinasloe Visit

(b) Cllr. Mrs. E Finneran – Culturefest & Leisure Club Awards
(c) Cllr. N Hogg – MALC/LALC
(d) Cllr. A Harvey – “Stand Up to Cancer Day”

RESOLVED:-  (i)  That the reports be noted.

            (ii) That letters of congratulations be sent to Halewood Choir, Step Up and Halewood



Academy following their recent success in the Knowsley Leisure and Culture Club Awards, and   

 the information be published in the Council’s newsletter and on the Council’s website.


            (iii) That the Town Manager contact Galway Council to discuss the continuance of the


            friendship arrangement that existed with Ballinasloe.



(iv) That having attended a similar event Cllr. Harvey suggested that the Council give


              consideration to holding a “Stand Up to Cancer” event.
         

83. CORRESPONDENCE

Note: Cllr. C Harris, Cllr. A Harvey and Cllr. E Finneran having declared an interest left the meeting during the following item.  Cllr. T Powell, as Chair, remained in the room but took no part in the discussion of this item.

(a) KMBC -Planning Applications Registered

The following Planning Applications were considered:-
RESOLVED:-   (i) That the above Planning Applications be noted.
Application Reference no. 14/00649/FUL
 Application Reference no. 14/00654FUL

 Application Reference no. 14/00680/FUL
 Application Reference no. 14/00683/FUL
                           Application Reference no. 14/00665/FUL


(ii) That the Town Council submit an objection to the following application on the grounds 



indicated:-

Application Reference no. 14/00631/FUL – Cullion Developments, Erection of 7 no. 2 Storey Dwellings
Land on the Corner of Okell Drive/Church Road to the rear of 40 Elworthy Avenue.
Observations:-  Loss of “good quality natural green space” which should be considered as public open space, detrimental affect on surrounding properties and highway safety.
Meeting closed at 8.10 p.m.
 Signed .......................................             Date ...............................................


